Notice of Change/Withdrawal

DEPARTMENT OF BUSINESS AND PROFESSIONAL REGULATION

Division of Alcoholic Beverages and Tobacco

RULE NO.:
RULE TITLE:

61A-3.055
Items Customarily Sold in a Restaurant

NOTICE OF CORRECTION

Notice is hereby given that the following correction has been made to the proposed rule in Vol. 48 No. 208, October 25, 2022 issue of the Florida Administrative Register pursuant to submission of the Division’s Statement of Estimated Regulatory Costs on March 17, 2023.
The proposed rule is hereby corrected to substitute the following language:

SUMMARY OF STATEMENT OF ESTIMATED REGULATORY COSTS AND LEGISLATIVE RATIFICATION: Originally, the Agency determined that this proposed rule will not have an adverse impact on small business or likely increase directly or indirectly regulatory costs in excess of $200,000 in the aggregate within one year after the implementation of the rule.
On October 27, 2022, the Division received an alleged “lower cost regulatory alternative” for the Division to continue its “long-standing policy” to “issue COP liquor licenses regardless of what merchandise or services are being sold in a place as long as they are licensed to serve food”. The Division rejected the proposed alternative and states that the statute is clear that the only items allowed other than alcoholic beverages at these establishments are home bar and party supplies and equipment, cigarettes, and what is customarily sold in a restaurant. Section 565.045(2)(a), F.S. This is a clear statutory limitation of what is allowed to be sold in these establishments. As such, there was never a starting point where all items were allowed to be sold at these establishments. The alleged lower cost regulatory alternative ignores the text “customarily sold” and violates the statutory text. A rule must be consistent with the Legislature’s statutory mandates. See Fla. Dep’t of Bus. and Prof. Reg., Division of Alcoholic Beverages and Tobacco v. Walmart Inc., 323 So. 2d 786, 790 (Fla. 1st DCA 2019) (citing Cleveland v. Fla. Dep't of Children & Families Dist.: 07 Seminole Unit 55205, 868 So. 2d 1227, 1231 (Fla. 1st DCA 2004)).
The Agency has determined that the proposed rule is not expected to require legislative ratification based on the statement of estimated regulatory costs.
